

American Society of Greek and Latin Epigraphy

Société americaine d'épigraphie latine et grecque

Newsletter, 12 Dec. 2006 Volume 10, Numbers 1 and 2

http://asgle.classics.unc.edu

χαίρετε. I hope that you have had a good fall term and that you will all be coming to San Diego for the annual meetings. The program for the ASGLE panel can be found just after this opening note.

This is the final edition of the newsletter that I will produce. I would like to thank all of you for your remarkable patience during my six year tenure as secretary/treasurer. It has been a pleasure to serve the profession in general, and this particular group of fine scholars. Epigraphy is central to Classics, and this organization is central to epigraphy. The strength of ASGLE depends on its members. Please continue to support ASGLE by submitting items for the newsletter and paying dues on time!

Tim Winters Secretary/Treasurer

Section 72 Marriot 5 2:00 p.m. - 4:30 p.m.

Places and Spaces in Greek and Latin Epigraphy

Dr. Catherine Kessling, Organizer

- 1. Stephanie Larson, Bucknell Univ. Were the Archaic Boiotians Really "Pigs"? Internal Epigraphical Evidence for the Boiotian Ethnos.
- 2. Julia Lougovaya, Columbia Univ. All for Marathon? IG I3 503/504 Revisited.

- 3. Kevin F. Daly, Bucknell Univ. Sacred Law and Sacred Space: A New Lex Sacra from Athens
- 4. Laura Gawlinski, Wilfred Laurier U. The Sanctuary of the Andanian Mysteries, Inside and Out.
- 5. Rebecca R. Benefiel, Washington and Lee Univ. Admiror, paries, te non cecidisse ruinis: Graffiti in the Basilica of Pompeii

The **ASGLE Business Meeting** will be held Friday 5 Jan. from 5 - 6 p.m. in the Del Mar room. Please plan on attending.

Announcements and Notes from Members

The Sara B. Aleshire Center for the Study of Greek Epigraphy at the University of California, Berkeley continues to work on the integration of Michael Jameson's extensive squeeze collection into the Aleshire collection. For further information about this project, please contact: Ronald S. Stroud, Department of Classics, University of California, Berkeley, CA 94720, restroud@berkeley.edu.

Dr. Jose Remesal reports the existence of our reseach group: CEIPAC. This

group is interested in epigraphy on instrumentum domesticum and works particulary with amphoric epigraphy. Since the 80's they have been working in the archaeological excavation at Monte Testaccio in Rome. They also coordinate the project "Timbres amphoriques" of the "Union Académique Internationale". You can find information in this webpage: http://ceipac.ub.edu
You will find there accurate information about ongoing projects and

You will find there accurate information about ongoing projects and publications. They also supply a database about epigraphy on amphorai with more than 20.000 data.

Elias Kapetanopoulos and Georgia Malouchou will publish with a full commentary new ephebic fragments from the Library of Hadrian, which add to Athenian prosopography of the Roman imperial period. Another fragment duplicates honorary inscriptions of Flavia Laodameia, the priestess of Demeter and Kore

The Institute of Classical Studies has published Reading Inscriptions and Writing Ancient History: Historical Scholarship in the Late Renaissance, by William Stenhouse. Details can be found at the ICS web site: http://icls.sas.ac.uk/ Likewise Stephen Tuck has recently published Latin Inscriptions in the Kelsey Museum: The Dennison and De Criscio Collections (Kelsey Museum Studies) University of Michigan Press, 2006. This is the catalogue of the 400 Latin inscriptions in the Kelsey Museum, the largest collection in the western hemisphere.

UNIVERSITY OF CINCINNATI

MARGO TYTUS VISITING SCHOLARS PROGRAM

The University of Cincinnati Classics Department is pleased to announce the Margo Tytus Visiting Scholars Program. Tytus Fellows, in the fields of philology, history and archaeology will ordinarily be at least 5 years beyond receipt of the Ph. D. Apart from residence in Cincinnati during term, the only obligation of Tytus Fellows is to pursue their own research. Fellowships are tenable during the regular academic year (October 1 to June 10).

There are two categories of Tytus Fellowships, long-term and short-term.

Long Term Fellows will come to Cincinnati for a minimum of one academic quarter (two and a half months) and a maximum of three during the regular academic year. They will receive a monthly stipend of \$1000 plus housing and a transportation allowance.

Short Term Fellows will come to Cincinnati for a minimum of one month and a maximum of two during the regular academic year. They will receive housing and a transportation allowance.

Both Long Term and Short Term Fellows will also receive office space and enjoy the use of the University of Cincinnati and Hebrew Union College Libraries. While at Cincinnati Tytus Fellows will be free to pursue their own research.

The University of Cincinnati Burnam Classics Library is one of the world's premier collections in the field of Classical Studies.

Comprising 210,000 volumes, the library covers all aspects of the Classics: the languages and literatures, history, civilization, art, and archaeology. Of special value for scholars is both the richness of the collection and its accessibility -almost any avenue of research in the classics can be pursued deeply and broadly under a single roof. The unusually comprehensive core collection, which is maintained by three professional classicist librarians, is augmented by several special collections such as 15,000 nineteenth century German Programmschriften, extensive holdings in Palaeography, Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies. At neighboring Hebrew Union College, the Klau Library, with holdings in excess of 445,000 volumes, is rich in Judaica and Near Eastern Studies.

Application Deadline: January 15.

For application forms please write:

Director,
Margo Tytus Visiting Scholars Program
Department of Classics
University of Cincinnati
Cincinnati, OH 45221-0226

There is an online application for the Tytus Visiting Scholars Program at

http://classics.uc.edu/resources/tytusap.lasso.

e-mail: <u>secretary@classics.uc.edu</u> <u>http://classics.uc.edu/tytus</u>

Also at Univ. of Cincinnati, UNIVERSITY OF CINCINNATI Department of Classics SUMMER RESIDENCY PROGRAM The University of Cincinnati Classics Department is pleased to announce the Summer Residency Program. Summer Residents, in the fields of philology, history and archaeology will come to Cincinnati for a minimum of one month and a maximum of three during the summer (June 15 - September 15). Apart from residence in Cincinnati during term, the only obligation of Summer Fellows is to pursue their own They will receive free research. university housing. They will also receive office space and enjoy the use of the University of Cincinnati and Hebrew Union College Libraries.

The University of Cincinnati Burnam Classics Library (http://www.libraries.uc.edu/libraries <u>/classics/index.html</u>) is one of the world's premier collections in the field of Classical Studies. Comprising 210,000 volumes and other research materials, the library covers all aspects of the Classics: the languages and literatures, history, civilization, art, and archaeology. Of special value for scholars is both the richness of the collection and its accessibility -- almost any avenue of research in the classics can be pursued deeply and broadly under a single roof. The unusually comprehensive core collection, which is maintained by three professional classicist librarians, is augmented by several special collections such as 15,000 nineteenth century German Programmschriften, extensive holdings in Palaeography, Byzantine and Modern Greek Studies. At neighboring Hebrew Union College, the Klau Library (http://library.cn.huc.edu/), with holdings in excess of 445,000 volumes and other research materials, is rich in Judaica and Near Eastern Studies.

Application Deadline: February 15. Applicants must have the Ph.D. in hand at the time of application.

For application forms please write:

Director, Summer Residency Program Department of Classics University of Cincinnati Cincinnati, OH 45221-0226 There is an online application for the Summer Residency Program at http://classics.uc.edu/resources/tytus2 .html . e-mail: secretary@classics.uc.edu http://classics.uc.edu/tytus Getzel M. Cohen Professor of Classics and History Director, Tytus Visiting Scholars Program Phone: 513-556-1951; Fax: 513-631-1715 Dept. of Classics, 410 Blegen Library, University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, Ohio 45221-0226

Ohio is clearly the place to be for epigraphical studies. The Center for Epigraphical and Palaeographical Studies at The Ohio State University offers short-term fellowships (of one to four months duration) to support visitors pursuing post-doctoral research in Greek and Latin history and epigraphy. The fellowships pay for travel to and from Columbus and a living expense of \$1,500 per month; they must be taken up between September 2007 and May 2008. Recipients are expected to be in residence during the tenure of the award and are encouraged to participate in the activities of the University.

The Center's holdings include, in addition to a comprehensive library to support the study of Greek and Latin inscriptions, Arthur and Joyce Gordon, sphotographs and squeezes of Latin

inscriptions, J.K. Evans,s photo archive of Latin inscriptions from north Italy, J.M.R. Cormack,s papers, photographs and squeezes of inscriptions from Macedonia, Sterling Dow,s, A.G. Woodhead,s, and Benjamin D. Meritt,s collections of offprints, and substantial collections of photographs and squeezes of Greek inscriptions. The focus of the Greek collection is Attica, but there are numerous squeezes from other sites.

There is no application form. Applicants are requested to submit a curriculum vitae and a brief research proposal (not to exceed three pages) to the Director of Epigraphy, Center for Epigraphical and Palaeographical Studies, The Ohio State University, 190 Pressey Hall, 1070 Carmack Road, Columbus, OH 43210-1002 or by e-mail at epig@osu.edu. The applicant should also arrange to have two letters of recommendation sent to the Director. All application materials must be received by January 31, 2007. Awards will be announced towards the end of March 2007.

Dissertations in Progress

Craig Caldwell, Princeton Univ., is working on a dissertation, under the supervision of Prof. Peter Brown, entitled "Illyricum in the Balance: Civil War & Its Effects in the Danubian-Balkan Provinces in the Fourth Century A.D." Mr. Caldwell has recently joined ASGLE and we welcome him.

If you have questions or comments concerning the newsletter, please address them to:
Timothy F. Winters
Secretary/Treasurer, ASGLE
Austin Peay State University
winterst@apsu.edu